

MINUTES

Meeting: MARLBOROUGH AREA BOARD

Place: Marlborough Town Hall, 5 High St, Marlborough SN8 1AA

Date: 28 November 2017

Start Time: 7.00 pm **Finish Time:** 9.10 pm

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to:

Libby Johnstone, Senior Democratic Services Officer, Tel: 01225 718214 or (e-mail) libby.johnstone@wiltshire.gov.uk

Papers available on the Council's website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk

In Attendance:

Wiltshire Councillors

Cllr James Sheppard (Chairman), Cllr Stewart Dobson (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Jane Davies and Cllr Nick Fogg MBE

Wiltshire Council Officers

Andrew Jack (Community Engagement Manager) Libby Johnstone (Senior Democratic Services Officer) Sarah Johnson (Assertive Outreach Worker)

Town and Parish Councils

Marlborough Town Council – Mervyn Hall, Shelley Parker, Bryan Castle, Andrew Ross Aldbourne Parish Council – Alan Phizacklea
Avebury Parish Council – Andrew Williamson
Froxfield Parish Council – Pat Adams and Claire Costello
Fyfield & West Overton Parish Council – Nick Fisk
Mildenhall Parish Council- Rob Bailey

Partners

Dorset and Wiltshire Fire & Rescue Service – Matthew Maggs Transition Marlborough- Milly Carmichael

Total in attendance: 31

Agenda Item No.	Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision
97	Chairman's Welcome and Introductions The Chairman welcomed those present to the meeting and invited the Councillors and Officers present introduce themselves.
98	Apologies for Absence Apologies for absence had been received from the following: • Geoff Brickell • Acting Inspector James Williams • Sheila Glass
99	Minutes Resolved: To confirm the minutes of the meeting held on 12 September 2017.
100	Declarations of Interest There were no declarations of interest.
101	Chairman's Announcements: The Chairman drew attention to announcements in the agenda pack in respect of the Wiltshire Local Plan Review and Eat Out Eat Well initiative.
102	Partner Updates Written updates were available in the agenda pack from Wiltshire Police, Dorset and Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service, health services and Marlborough Area Development Trust. Cllr Mervyn Hall, Mayor of Marlborough, updated on behalf of the Town Council that the refurbishment of the Community/Youth Centre was now complete, as was the first stage of the refurbishment of the public toilets at George Lane. It was noted the Christmas light switch on in the town was to be held on 1 December and the Town Council was developing an action plan of future priorities for 2017-2021. The Mayor also updated on behalf of the Neighbourhood Planning Group that meetings on car parking and housing need for Marlborough had been well attended and the group would feedback the discussions into the Neighbourhood Plan. The Chairman noted written updates were available in the agenda pack from

	Marlborough Area Poverty Action Group and Marlborough Tennis Club about their projects the Area Board had recently helped to fund.
103	Sarah Johnson - Assertive Outreach Worker with Wiltshire Council
	Sarah Johnson, Assertive Outreach Worker, explained the work she did to support rough sleepers across the county through drop-in centres, facilitating access to medical care, bank accounts and benefits. The officer gave examples of recent success stories and highlighted she had to be responsive to the different needs of each individual. It was explained that Marlborough Library could grant access to homeless people to use the phones and computers in the library to help them make contact with the council and seek help. A question was raised from the floor as to the impact of Public Space Protection Orders on the homeless and the Chairman advised he would look into this and report back.
	The Board thanked the officer for her hard work and interesting presentation.
104	Daniel's Story
	Daniel, a former rough sleeper, explained how he became homeless following a relationship breakdown and loosing his job, highlighting how easily this can happen to anyone. The main causes of homelessness were explained and it was noted that most rough sleepers were between the ages of 25 and 40.
	Daniel explained 'The Lamp', a publication he was starting that would act as a 'survival guide' to help homeless people cope with life on the street and to access help if they wanted it. It was noted a challenge would be to keep the contact details for local councils and other support networks in 'The Lamp' up to date. An overview of online resources to support the homeless was provided.
	The Chairman thanked Daniel for his informative presentation.
105	Marlborough Area Poverty Action Group
	Sue Elks, Marlborough Area Poverty Action Group, explained how the group helped to support homeless people that stayed, or passed through, Marlborough. The group offered sleeping bags, thermos flasks and conversation to those rough sleeping. Sue also spoke of the enormous value of Sarah's work to support homeless people in Marlborough and around the county.
	The Chairman thanked Marlborough Area Poverty Action Group for their dedication to improve the lives of the poorest in the community.
106	Community Area Transport Group
	Cllr Nick Fogg provided an update following the CATG meeting held on 21 September 2017 and presented the group's recommendations to the Board. Particular items of interest were HGV problems and it was noted the 'No Entry' sign on Silverless Street was working well. The Chairman advised there had

been much local interest in traffic calming measures proposed in Baydon and the CATG had agreed proposals with the Parish Council. A discussion was had on a 20mph limit near the school on George Lane.

Comments from the floor included that a recent HGV watch by volunteers showed a higher HGV traffic than recorded by Highways Engineers and it was requested that action be taken on this matter. It was agreed HGV traffic also affected air quality, and councillors understood air quality monitors in the town were now working and reporting data. The Area Board encouraged the town council to develop a traffic plan to feed into the work of the Highways Department and join up projects to address the traffic problems in the area .

Resolved:

To note the update and agree the recommendations arising from the CATG meeting held on 21 September, including:

- To support the permanency of traffic orders against HGVs in Silverless Street;
- To support proposals for bin space at Ogbourne St Andrew;
- To support the proposed build out and associated works for traffic calming at Ermin St, Baydon;
- To support metrocounts in various locations to assess locations for 20mph limits;
- To support further warning signs at Lockeridge.

Local Youth Network Update and Applications for Youth Funding

Helen Bradley, Locality Youth Facilitator, introduced a request for grant funding, supported by the LYN, to work with Innov8 Sports CiC and JB Youth Services to deliver a mobile youth club in Ramsbury, Lockeridge, Baydon and Ogbourne St George for 6 months. The long term goal of the project to work towards establishing a permanent youth club in those areas were young people struggled to access facilities.

In response to questions from councillors it was confirmed the areas that had been chosen specifically for this project had a high youth population and demand for this type of opportunity, and the parish councils had already been consulted.

Resolved:

To grant Innov8 Sports CiC and JB Youth Services £10,168 to support a mobile youth club in four rural areas.

108	Health and Wellbeing Funding
	The Board considered applications for Health and Wellbeing funding. The Restoration Trust requested funding to support those with mental health issues by way of a 10 week project in the Avebury heritage landscape, working with the National Trust. In response to questions about the element of funding to support promotion, the Board was advised this funding would attract interest in the project and support transport.
	A second application was considered from East Wilts MENCAP for funding to allow a group to go on their yearly visit to a pantomime at the Bristol Hippodrome, it was explained the organisation asked for a donation from those clients able to contribute towards the costs.
	Resolved:
	To grant the Restoration Trust £1,919 to support 'Human Henge' wellbeing project;
	To grant East Wilts MENCAP £632.87 towards a trip to the Bristol Hippodrome.
109	Update from Community Engagement Manager
	Andrew Jack, Community Engagement Manager, told that a Memory Café was to be launches at Savernake View Care Home and a Music for the Mind group was also starting to work with Dementia patients. In other news, a HomeRun app was now available, and already very popular to encourage walking to school. The CEM also encouraged parish council to get in touch by 30 November if they had suggestions for planting locations for trees to commemorate WW1 centenary.
110	Any Other Questions
	There were no other questions.
111	<u>Urgent items</u>
	There were no urgent items.
112	Evaluation and Close
	The next meeting of the Area Board was to be held on 23 January 2018 at Marlborough Town Hall.



Minute Item

HomeRun app

- 116 Parents from St Mary's signed up to HomeRun in the first three weeks that's 50% of the whole school
- The 162 pupils registered travel 2,306 miles to and from school every week.
- The average journey to school is 1.82miles and takes 11.5 minutes.
- The most popular mode of transport is walking, which accounts for 59% of all time spent on St Mary's school commutes
- The average parent who drives their children to and from St Mary's, spends 2.8 hours a week in their car, for the school commute



- St Mary's update from August –28 November 2017:
 - Parents signed up to HomeRun increased by 43%
 - Pupils with HomeRun transport profiles increased by 67%
 - Average journey distance has decreased by 3% whereas the average journey time has increased by 15%
 - The average active transport time per pupil is 57 mins a week an increase of 10% from the end of the previous term.
 - There has been a 6% modal shift in the total time spent on journeys to St Mary's from cars to walking.



Future targets:

- 7 potential car pools matched that would reduce 9 cars from the school commute.
- Setting up a walking bus route from the St Margaret's Mead area would mean a 13min walk would pick up 15 children and take 12 cars off the school commute
- Short term: Successfully achieving the quick wins alone would reduce cars on the road by 33%.
- Medium term: Smart routing away from high congestion & pollution zones around the school site will further improve air quality and road safety.



This page is intentionally left blank